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VILLAGE OF DOWNERS GROVE 
PLAN COMMISSION MEETING 

PUBLIC HEARING 
  

JUNE 27, 2016, 7:00 P.M. 
 
 
Chairman Rickard called the June 27, 2016 meeting of the Downers Grove Plan Commission to 
order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Plan Commissioners and public in the recital of the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
ROLL CALL:  
 
PRESENT: Chairman Rickard, Mr. Cozzo, Mr. Cronin, Ms. Gassen, Ms. Johnson, Mrs. Rabatah, 

Mr. Thoman  
 
ABSENT:   Ms. Hogstrom, Mr. Quirk; ex-officios Mr. Livorsi, Ms. Lupesco, Mr. Menninga 
 
STAFF:  Community Development Director Stan Popovich 
 
VISITORS: Mary Ann Badke, 5408 Carpenter Downers Grove; Robert Wayman, 5516 Dugard, 

Downers Grove; Jamie Calandriello, 5401 Carpenter, Downers Grove; Kim 
McNulty, 4810 Stonewall Ave., Downers Grove; Kathy Nybo, 5253 Blodgett, 
Downers Grove; Rich Kulovany, 6825 Camden Rd., Downers Grove; Joe Grossman, 
5603 Middaugh, Downers Grove 

 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
JUNE 6, 2016 MINUTES –MOTION BY MR. THOMAN, SECONDED MS. GASSEN, TO 
APPROVE THE MINUTES.  MOTION CARRIED BY VOICE VOTE OF 6-0-1.  
(MR. CRONIN ABSTAINS.) 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS:   
 
Chairman Rickard explained the protocol for the public hearings and swore in those individuals that 
would be speaking on the petitions below.   
 
FILE 16-PLC-0023: A petition seeking approval of a Special Use to allow an office use to provide 
more than 4.5 parking spaces per 1,000 square feet of floor area and a Rezoning from M-1, Light 
Manufacturing to O-R-M, Office-Research-Manufacturing. The property is located on the northwest 
corner of Warrenville and Finley Road, commonly known as 2200 Warrenville Road (PINs 08-01-
400-004, and -006). Adam Stokes, Agent of Nicolson Porter & List, Inc. and Arbor Vista LLC, 
Petitioners; Arbor Vista LLC, Owner. 
 
Per staff’s memorandum to the commission, the petitioner is requesting to continue the public 
hearing to August 1, 2016.  Staff recommended continuing the hearing. 
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WITH RESPECT TO FILE 16-PLC-0023, MR. THOMAN MADE A MOTION THAT THE 
PLAN COMMISSION CONTINUE THE PUBLIC HEARING TO THE AUGUST 1, 2016 
PLAN COMMISSION MEETING.  
 
SECONDED BY MS. JOHNSON.   
 
MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE VOTE OF 7-0. 
 

FILE 16-PLC-0019:  The purpose of the request is to consider an update to the Downtown Focus 
Area Plan for the draft updated Downers Grove Comprehensive Plan, which, if adopted will 
become the official plan for the Village as required by Section 1.12 of the Municipal Code.  Village 
of Downers Grove, Petitioner. 

Community Development Director Stan Popovich summarized that the Village is updating it’s 
Comprehensive Plan through the Comprehensive Planning Ad Hoc Committee which has been 
working on it since April 2016.  Before the commissioners was the downtown focus area plan 
update.  Staff was seeking commissioner input tonight as to whether the Downtown Focus Area 
Plan was meeting the village’s vision and goal of what the downtown should look like.   
 
Per Mr. Popovich, four items were being updated:  1) policy recommendations; 2) catalyst sites, 
3) creation of some downtown sub-areas, and 4) a development concept which had been added to 
the plan.  Key points to the four items were reviewed in detail as well as a comparison of the 
village’s current land use map as compared to a new land use map depicting three sub-areas.  Per 
Director Popovich, the newly-created development concept plan depicted potential in-fill sites.   
 
Directing the commission’s attention to some key questions that staff prepared, Director Popovich 
asked that the commissioners discuss among themselves the key questions.  He did add that he 
received an email from a resident who expressed concern about the bulk of the buildings, some 
guidance on architecture for new developments, and the greenery around the downtown area. 
 
Dialog opened up with a question from Mr. Cozzo regarding the clarification of why three 
properties facing Maple and Main were considered part of the “Edge” and not the “Core,”  wherein 
Director Popovich explained that the idea was to “step down” into the transition areas since the 
properties were closer to the residential neighborhoods and were shorter in height.   
 
Ms. Gassen inquired what the bulk requirements would be for the downtown Edge, 
wherein Director Popovich could not answer due to those requirements not being discussed at the 
ad hoc committee level; however, he explained that the intent was to have the taller buildings in the 
Core area with a maximum of 70 feet, then stepping down the buildings toward the Edge/residential 
areas, with a maximum height of 35 feet in the residential areas.  The Transitional area height 
maximum was currently at 60 feet.  Dir. Popovich explained what the next steps were as far as the 
development regulations for the downtown.   
 
As to extending the Edge sub-area on Main Street north to Franklin Avenue, Director Popovich 
surmised that the thinking was that the area was mostly Downtown Business with many of the 
homes on the east being old and commercially used, while on the west side of Main Street, smaller 
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commercial office spaces existed.  It was an opportunity to have some additional density there.  
Also, he said St. Joseph’s was located immediately to the north.   
 
Chairman Rickard inquired whether there was discussion about the southern end of the Downtown 
Core area, near the West Suburban Bank.  He believed what was designated was fine and said he 
would not want to extend the core area beyond the boundaries that were depicted.   
 
Chairman Rickard opened up the meeting to public comment.   
 
Mr. J. Robert Wayman, 5516 Dugard Drive, as an engineer, stated that if the zoning in the 
downtown area allows the building at Main and Maple then the rest of the downtown area was 
subject to that type of building.  He voiced concern whether the village or residents would want all 
of the downtown area to look like that.  He cautioned the village on its decision, stating that once 
the village made that determination in its comprehensive plan, a developer could go to court 
demanding that type of building and the village would have no grounds to stand on to reject such 
request.  Additionally, he expressed concern about the lack of stormwater retention in the “red” area 
as well as increased traffic and parking issues.   
 
Mr. Rich Kulovany, 6825 Camden Road, stated he did not understand the process of how the zoning 
was going to be changed, what responsibility the Plan Commission would have, or the ad hoc 
committee.  His sense from attending the ad hoc committee meetings was that the committee did not 
want a 70-foot tall canyon in the downtown area.  He noted the taller buildings don’t blend in with 
the historic buildings.  Furthermore, he said he understood that the direction was to have the high 
density, larger height properties at the periphery of downtown and the smaller, more approachable 
properties where the retail would exist.  Mr. Kulovany further asked staff about the timing of the 
new zoning ordinance, whether the Downtown Business would be handled as a stand-alone basis or 
combined together only with a full recommendation and new comprehensive plan and a full review 
of zoning.  If the village was not going to do anything about downtown zoning, it would not prevent 
the canyon scenario until 2017, then, he stated, it was showing the village that “you’re not 
listening.”    
 
Mr. Kulovany stated he was confused as to the reporting process from the Plan Commission to the 
ad hoc committee.  Lastly, he supported the idea of changing the setbacks and having a few extra 
feet for outdoor restaurant space.   
 
Director Popovich proceeded to respond to Mr. Kulovany’s concerns on how the two committees 
would report to each other in further detail.  Mr. Popovich noted the Comprehensive Plan Update 
and Downtown Zoning Regulations were both High Priority Action Items set by the Village 
Council.  The schedule is to complete the downtown focus area plan, have the Plan Commission 
review and comment on the downtown focus area plan and then provide it to Council for their 
review and to receive their direction.  At that time, the ad hoc committee would start to work on 
developing downtown zoning regulations.  The downtown zoning regulations are anticipated to be 
back before the Plan Commission in the fall with Council review in late fall.  The entire 
Comprehensive Plan update would be back before the Plan Commission in the fall with Council 
review in late fall / early winter.  The plan is to have both items completed by the end of 2016.   
 
He explained that if the commissioners had changes to the map or text changes, to provide those 
changes to him, and they would be forwarded to the village council.   
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Mr. Joe Grossman, 5603 Middaugh, inquired what the timing was for the changes to the 
comprehensive plan, wherein Director Popovich explained it was within the next six months -- by 
December 31, 2016.  Mr. Grossman asked if there were traffic studies done that discuss what would 
happen if additional 70 ft. high buildings were constructed in the downtown area.  The chairman, in 
turn, explained how each developer provides its own traffic study.   
 
Mr. Grossman spoke about the redevelopment of the Chicago Avenue Corridor in Evanston and 
invited the commissioners/public to see what 70-feet tall buildings look like at the corner of 
Chicago Avenue and Main Street, which he believed changed the character of the area.   
 
Ms. Kathy Nybo, 5253 Blodgett, expressed concern about the height of buildings, noting the village 
called itself a village and if new tall buildings were constructed the village would have to change to 
a “city.”   She wished there was more “variety.”  She also believed that if more residential units 
were being constructed in the heart of downtown, it would take away from the retail that is needed.  
She asked whether there was some sort of option that could be offered to developers to better blend 
in with the “feel” of the downtown.  She voiced concern that the buildings would be too close for 
access by emergency vehicles.  Lastly, she questioned whether the village could require developers 
to be more responsible with regard to protection of trees and tree replacement.   
 
Ms. Maryanne Badke, 5408 Carpenter Street, asked the commissioners to think about how such 
large buildings would affect the parking in the downtown, what type of feel did the commissioners 
want for the downtown area, and what was their vision?  She appreciated the green space, however. 
 
Ms. Jamie Calandriello, 5401 Carpenter, shared similar concerns as stated above.  She asked that 
future plans keep the “home town” feeling the village had.  She liked the idea of having a center 
zone in the downtown where the area was further protected from some of the larger developments 
yet maintained some of the historical significance, the green space, and the meeting places.   
 
Mr. Rich Kulovany, 6825 Camden, stated there were two items addressed at the ad hoc committee 
level that were not included in staff’s report tonight:  the issue of parking at the library, and the 
introduction of inns and/or bed & breakfasts in the Transition area.  In speaking with the mayor and 
some other individuals, Mr. Kulovany stated they thought those were good ideas since historic 
preservation was being discussed recently.  He said the village could become a destination due to 
the historic homes and people could stay downtown. 
 
Asked if bed and breakfasts (B&Bs) were going to be excluded in the Transitional area, since they 
were of a lesser intense use, Director Popovich explained that it could be something discussed when 
the downtown regulations are reviewed and then determined whether B&Bs can be located in the 
Transition or the Edge area.  To date, he did not see anything specific to B&Bs being listed.   
 
Chairman Rickard agreed that if 70 ft. developments started being added to Main Street it would 
become dramatically different and probably not desirable.  However, while he did not have an issue 
with the 70 feet in the location being discussed, he did have an issue with a building being 
constructed right on the property line and the tall developments “pushing Main Street.”   He 
preferred some consistency in height on Main Street, such as a 3-story height limit or a height max 
of 45 feet.  Mr. Rickard thought about a stair-stepping effect for buildings fronting Main Street, 
with a shorter height along Main Street and taller portions of the building in the rear of the building.  
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Mr. Thoman referenced the comments he made at prior meetings and, again, stated he did not see 
the village as an urban area but instead a suburban area.  He recalled discussions with staff, the Plan 
Commission, and council, to push the taller buildings out of downtown, citing current examples.  
He encouraged commissioners to stand at Curtiss and Main and measure the latest proposal, 
commenting that it would be twice as tall as the water tower.  Stepping back a building, he also 
believed, was a very good concept.  Mr. Thoman urged the Comprehensive Plan Ad hoc Committee 
to revise the plan’s text from a “square foot per dwelling” zoning requirement to a “floor area ratio” 
requirement.  Mr. Thoman provided some of the research he did on other suburbs and believed this 
was what the residents were looking for.   Lastly, he suggested that the Ad hoc committee insert 
into the comprehensive plan stronger language that ties into the consistent look and feel of the 
existing four-street area of the downtown – possibly creating another sub-area category for 
downtown Main Street -- which would include Curtiss Street and thereby creating the small 
downtown that everyone wants to maintain while providing staff with a comprehensive plan for 
developers when they come to develop in the downtown area.   
 
Conversation was raised by Mrs. Rabatah on the difficulty of putting into language “the look and 
feel” that was expressed by the residents because it was subjective.  The chairman believed it had to 
do more with the design standards versus the bulk standards.   
 
Director Popovich shared his concerns about adding a fourth sub-area along Main Street.  The 
chairman also suggested keeping the three zones but shrink the Core and lower the height and bulk 
requirements but expand the Edge to pick up the Core that was being lost.  Director Popovich then 
shared of some challenges he saw and reviewed them on the overhead for commissioners.   
 
Mr. Cozzo shared his idea of limiting buildings to three-stories in height from Grove Street to 
Burlington Avenue on both sides of Main Street since two tall buildings already existed.  Details of 
his idea followed. Mr. Thoman also supported Mr. Cozzo’s ideas, citing Naperville’s downtown.  
Ms. Gassen concurred that the central part of downtown should be protected and the village should 
take the necessary steps to preserve what the village had left in its downtown, through zoning.   
 
Mr. Bob Wayman, 5516 Duran Drive, referred to a vacant lot located at Curtiss and Washington, 
across from the post office, and asked what was planned for the lot.  Per Director Popovich, a four-
story, 48-unit apartment building was planned for the lot at 904-910 Curtiss with parking in a 
garage.   
 
Ms. Mary Ann Badke, 5408 Carpenter, thanked Mr. Thoman and Ms. Gassen for their comments 
about limiting the size of the buildings and having some form of guidelines. 
 
Mr. Bill Grossman, 5603 Middaugh, also concurred with the above comments about having 
guidelines and defining another core area for the downtown.  He cited how that was accomplished 
by the Village of Hinsdale.  He hoped the commission would consider going as far south as Maple 
Avenue and as far north to just beyond the railroad tracks.   
 
Hearing no further comments, the public comment portion was closed. 
 
Director Popovich indicated he was not looking for details from the commissioners at this point, 
but, instead, a general direction to give to the village council.  As to considering a new “nucleus” 
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area, as discussed above, he then asked if the uses defined in the Downtown Core could be applied 
to the nucleus area, wherein commissioners commented that the uses for the new area could be the 
same as the existing Core but the difference would be in the bulk.  The mixed uses already existed 
and as long as they were meeting the goals of preserving the look and feel of the area, it worked.   
 
Per Ms. Gassen’s question on addressing traffic and parking, Director Popovich explained that the 
intent of the recommendation listed in the document was for the village to review traffic and 
parking after the recently approved developments were constructed.  Ms. Gassen suggested 
implementing more short-time (15 minute) parking spaces. 
 
Mr. Cozzo inquired of staff if there was any discussion of building another parking deck over an 
existing surface parking lot, wherein Director Popovich indicated there was potential talk about a 
location north of the library as well as south of 4929 Forest, and the potential for a reconfiguration 
of the parking spaces just north of the library lot.   
 
Director Popovich then asked the commissioners for their input as to street design in general.  
Specifically, he asked whether it was appropriate for the Edge to have more of a Main Street feel, 
i.e., islands of trees or landscaping or should it have a residential street feel where the parking, 
grassy area, and sidewalk lead up to a building?  Discussion flowed back and forth but comments 
made were that if anything helped in the Transition into the next area, was fine but with consistent 
sections of greenspace, thereby giving businesses some flexibility if they wanted to expand outside 
seating etc.   
 
No comments followed regarding the catalyst sites nor the Downtown policy recommendations.   
 
Director Popovich then asked the commissioners to define what the new core area would entail.  
Suggestions included Main Street from Maple Avenue to the railroad tracks, and then on Curtiss 
Avenue from Forest to Washington.  (Director Popovich then referenced how that new core would 
look on the overhead.)  Mr. Thoman believed this addressed many of the concerns heard from prior 
meetings and it maintained the illusion of the small town downtown.  Mr. Cozzo shared some of his 
concerns about the boundary lines, but others ensured him that further dialog would continue and 
the boundaries would be fine-tuned.   
 
The commission reached consensus to create a fourth zone with different bulk standards but include 
a floor area ratio requirement as opposed to square footage per dwelling unit requirement.   
 
WITH RESPECT TO FILE 16-PLC-0019, MR. THOMAN MADE A MOTION THAT 
STAFF REPORT TO THE VILLAGE COUNCIL AND TO THE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 
AD HOC COMMITTEE WHAT WAS DISCUSSED ABOVE.   
 
SECONDED BY MR. COZZO.  ROLL CALL: 
 
AYE: MR. THOMAN, MR. COZZO, MR. CRONIN, MRS. GASSEN, MRS. JOHNSON, 

MRS. RABATAH, CHAIRMAN RICKARD 
NAY: NONE 
 
MOTION CARRIED.  VOTE:  7-0 
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Mr. Popovich provided a quick update for the July 11th Plan Commission meeting.   He directed 
commissioners to pick up their copies of the Planning magazine.  Lastly, he reported the next 
Comprehensive Plan Ad Hoc Committee meeting was scheduled for July 14, 2016 and the agenda 
would be posted on-line the Friday before the meeting.   
 
THE MEETING WAS ADJOURNED AT 9:00 P.M. ON MOTION BY MS. GASSEN, 
SECONDED BY MRS. RABATAH.  MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY BY VOICE 
VOTE OF 7-0. 
 
/s/ Celeste K. Weilandt   
            Celeste K. Weilandt 
(As transcribed by MP-3 audio) 
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